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Ipswich Philatelic Society Newsletter #17
A shortage of member’s news again this week but I’m afraid there is one sad item to report. David Ward, a member many years ago (when I first joined the society) has passed away after a long illness. David, who was the first person I had to deliver the exchange packet to, collected GB and Regionals.

Since the last issue I have been in touch with Pearl and Selwyn Cooper who are both well and have just become proud great grandparents again. Fred Smith is now surveying choppy wintry seas as opposed to sunny calms from his Felixstowe penthouse while Anthony Diggens is well if a little fed up with lockdown and has turned his philatelic interests from KGVI to Belgium. I have obviously been in touch with this week’s contributors plus Ray Deeks, our auditor Mike Hole and webmaster Steve Teuma who have all sent superb articles for you to look forward to in the next two editions.

********

The first item this week falls under the ‘look what you have missed due to Coronavirus’ heading. It’s another superb postal history contribution from Francis Dunn. He explains my choice of title as follows:
‘Before Covid19 blighted our lives and forced the cancellation of our meetings our Programme Secretary had planned an evening devoted to displays of 1d. blacks and 2d. blues to celebrate the 180th anniversary of their introduction as a world first. Since we have so far been unable to have that display I thought it might be appropriate before 2020 ends to show you two covers from my collection.
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Above is my earliest cover used on the tenth (sadly not first) day, 15th May, from Kingston to Warrington.  Note the additional 'Thames Ditton Penny Post' handstamp and the distinctive red-brown Maltese cross used in London in May 1840 only. Backstamped Kingston 15th and London 16th May. 1d. Grey-black, plate 1.                                                                                           
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Second is my highest franking cover using 1d.blacks. A strip of four paying the two ounce letter rate sent from Kilmarnock to Ayr on the 15th September 1840 and cancelled with four red Maltese crosses.  The cover has a red boxed Kilmarnock date stamp on the back. 1d black plate 6 with a BPA certificate.’

Ed Hitchings, long time Chairman of Sudbury and District Philatelic Society, has also been producing news- letters during lockdown, in fact I stole the idea from him. I’m sure he won’t mind but I have also stolen part of his latest edition which will surely resonate with new issue collectors especially those with a penchant for New Zealand and of course Great Britain. The ridiculous number of issues for ‘non event’ anniversaries, swollen with miniature sheets, prestige booklets, se-tenant pairs et al has been a bone of contention in respect of many countries for a long time. 
Finally the nettle has been grasped by Iceland which according to Stamp Magazine issued its final new postage stamp on October 29th and the postal administration closed its philatelic department. Presumably Iceland will now print only definitives with the current design (which is disappointing in one way as its stamps were always of the highest quality, I recall their bird stamps in particular.) Quite what will happen when rates change and new values are needed I don’t know, keen Iceland collectors will want copies no doubt. Something of a surprise perhaps as so many postal authorities especially the smaller ones surely rely on the income from philatelic sales these days rather than stamps for postal use.

Compare Iceland then to New Zealand, which, by Ed’s calculations, has issued an amazing 1,023 new stamp designs between 2010 and 2019 (with 154 issues in 2011 alone) and Ed’s figure excludes mini sheets, booklets and self adhesives. New Zealand new issue collectors are clearly very affluent folk !
********

My thanks once again to Francis Dunn for another outstanding GB cover, this time for the interest of members who find mail to continental Europe of interest, it’s an item sent to the Netherlands. Francis writes: 

‘A recent purchase, this cover was sent from Dudley to an Amsterdam lawyer on 8th December 1856. The four 2d ‘Stars’ adhesives paying the 8d letter rate for half an ounce are cancelled by a ‘263’ spoon duplex of Dudley. The letter was taken across the North Sea from either Tilbury or possibly Harwich to Antwerp or Rotterdam (a short lived service from Harwich to Antwerp, Rotterdam and Hamburg, operated by the North of Europe Steam Navigation Company, ran between 1854 to 1858) Had the letter been routed across the Channel via France the cover would have received an appropriate additional annotation.
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The back of the envelope has a red London transit mark of 9th December, a black Amsterdam receiving mark of 11th December and the number ‘27’ in black in a circle identifying the walk number of the Amsterdam postman responsible for delivering the item. The adhesives are 2d greenish-blue plate 5, perf 14’
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I thought for the ‘One Hundred Years Ago this Month’ item this week I’d be topical 
and remember the November 1920 U.S. presidential election (but if you are anything 
like me you will be sick and tired of America’s political system by now.)
Undeterred, after all it’s not his fault that a century after his election the whole thing

has become a joke, it’s time to remember Warren B. Harding who won the election
for the Republicans in 1920, serving for only two years before his early death in 1923. 
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                                                                                       Scandals surfaced following his death and a 1948 poll voted                                   voted him America’s worst ever president although a 
 recent incumbent would probably take that title should 
a poll be taken in 2020. (sorry to be political again) 
Harding, America’s 29th president, was commemorated         
with a 2c mourning stamp in black in 1923 showing the

 years of his birth and death and again in May 1986 as one 

of the Ameripex issue depicting presidents. Needless to 

say maxi cards were also produced for the entire series.
                                                                        .
                                                                            ********                                            
                                                                              Another centenary to note this month is the foundation 
of Quantas, Australia’s national airline. The third oldest

airline in the world, Quantas was originally formed as the 

Queensland and Northern Territory Air Services, from

which the current name was derived, in November 1920. 
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Marked on the 50th anniversary with two values each picturing an early and a modern Quantas aircraft, the idea was repeated on a miniature sheet of two values in 2020 to mark 100 years of Australian civil aviation.   
                                                                                  ********
Despite many requests I’ve still had no response to my ‘what would you like to see in your newsletter?’ appeal so I’ve taken a chance and decided we should occasionally have a ‘thematic corner’ as I know we have a number of members who are thematic collectors. I still need to hear from those thematic folks what topic they collect or what theme they would like to see in the newsletter. I have always found thematic collecting offers a wonderfully wide field of items, way beyond just stamps with covers, postmarks, slogan cancels and meter marks, postal stationery, proofs and even telegrams all potentially part of a collection. 
The choice of themes is even wider. Birds of course are popular together with aircraft and famous people (good examples of both are above) bridges, flowers, mammals, space, vehicles, the list is endless and for those willing to ‘think outside the box’ there’s that unusual ‘off the wall’ topic no one else has ever thought of. My interest as many may know is beer but I’ve also seen Edelweiss, puppets, dragons and even hands and feet. While I await a response in the form of suggestions I’ll start next time simply with beer and birds!
My thanks to Brian Thompson for the next item. By his own admission it’s a very tatty early airmail from Australia to UK but what I like about it is the family story it has to tell. Brian’s great-grandmother obviously cherished the item (and probably the contents too) which would have held a Christmas greeting letter from her son who she would almost certainly never have been able to visit on the other side of the world and her daughter, Brian’s grandmother, subsequently also kept the item to remember her brother. Brian writes:
[image: image10.jpg]



‘I thought anyone interested in airmail history or Australia or both might like to see this cover.
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 The letter was sent to my great- grandmother from her son                                                                                (my great uncle) who had emigrated to Australia sometime                                                                             in the nineteen-twenties. The cover is not in wonderful shape,                                                                                          she was obviously more interested in the contents of the letter                                                                             than the envelope and just ripped it open. It was sent in 1931.                                                                     How it survived I am not sure, but obviously someone tried                                                                              to repair it with cellotape (not me) which has obscured part                                                                                         of the reverse of the cover particularly the map showing the                                                                         route the aircraft took from Sydney to London.                                                                                                     I found the envelope amongst some old papers that belonged                                                                                            to my grandmother. She had I suppose, kept the envelope as a                                                                                      souvenir and to remind her of her brother. Sadly there was no sign of the letter. I am not sure but I think it  was carried on the very first direct flight from Australia to England, perhaps any of the postal history buffs in the club can tell me.’
I’m no postal history buff, about this route anyway, but I can tell Brian that the route this flight took to Europe roughly followed that of the KLM service to and from the East Indies and the special ‘Abel Tasman’ trial flight of May 1931 which had extended the KLM route to Australia. The route was soon to be adopted by Imperial Airways. Leaving Sydney on 19th November it was indeed the first all-Australian airmail flight to the UK. The illustrated cover, which bears the special cachet in blue, was specially printed for the flight by Australian National Airways which was billed as a ‘Special Christmas Airmail Flight’ and is one of the 52,000 items of mail carried on VH-UNA, an Avro 618 Ten called ‘Southern Sun’. The aircraft crashed at Alor Star (Kedah) Malaya and VH-UMG ‘Southern Star’ piloted by the famous Kingsford Smith was summoned from Australia to complete the flight. The mail arrived in the UK on 16th December 1931.
That’s all for another edition. Please let me have your news and contributions and keep well everyone.
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